BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

May 4, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, May 4, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Christopher R. Lombard  



David J. Rushforth

Richard J. Quintal, Jr.

Pamela T. Nolan, Town Manager 

Mark D. Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager

Moment of Silence – Chairman Tavares asked for a moment of silence in honor of all the soldiers killed last week in Iraq.

Last Meeting – Chairman Tavares recognized that it was Dr. Rushforth’s last Selectmen’s meeting.  Several residents, the remaining Selectmen, and the Town Manager expressed their appreciation of his dedication, passion for issues and service to the Town. 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Ms. Pamela Nolan, Town Manager explained that the Town of Plymouth Public Works Department will hold a public hearing on May 27, 2004 at 6:30 p.m. in the Plymouth Community Intermediate School’s Little Theatre regarding improvements for paving, road repairs, drainage, general maintenance and sidewalk construction.  The Goal of this meeting is for the DPW to receive as much input as possible from residents to aid them in establishing annual work plans for now and the future.

Additionally Ms. Nolan announced that the Plymouth Literacy Program was awarded a $2,500 grant from the New England Patriots Charitable Foundation, due mostly in part as a result of the work of volunteer DonnaLee Williams. Ms. Williams was awarded the grant at a Community Quarterback Awards Ceremony on Tuesday, April 20, 2004 at Gillette Stadium in Foxboro for her volunteer tutor work in Plymouth’s Literacy program.   Chairman Tavares asked Ms. Nolan and 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

staff to please write a letter congratulating Ms. Williams on her award and thanking her for her dedication to the program. 

 XE "Licenses:Weekly List" LICENSES

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Ryan Hurley

17 Donna Drive

Mayflower Citiservices

Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to grant the above license and Selectman Rushforth seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

New Officer/Director (Liquor License)

 Applebee’s Northeast, Inc. is changing the Vice President/Clerk/Treasurer of the corporation to Rebecca R. Tilden.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to grant the above license and Selectman Rushforth seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Change of D/B/A (Liquor License)

Mojar LLC, 17 Savery’s Lane is changing its d/b/a from Central Café to The Rock Café.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to grant the above license and Selectman Rushforth seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

GLBR, Inc. d/b/a the Colonial Tavern is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for an annual all alcohol restaurant license.

Common Victualler

Comprehensive Entertainment – Group 1






    Applying for radio and tv only

Sunday Entertainment – Radio, tv

Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

LICENSES (continued)

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the approval of the Building and Health Depts.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to grant the above license and Selectman Rushforth seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

NSTAR 04-12 One petition covering the joint installation of one (1) new pole on Town Wharf.  This new pole is necessary to bring power to the pier for the HMS Bounty’s arrival on May 15, 2004.

Vice Chairman asked whose poles were located on Long Pond Road and why they couldn’t be removed quicker. Mr. Sylvia responded that he thinks a generator is going to be put there temporarily for the Bounty’s visit.   Selectman Lombard feels that generators are very noisy and should be limited or the decibel level controlled.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to grant the above license and Selectman Rushforth seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Plymouth Colonial Restaurant Corp. is requesting an extension for their restaurant to be closed.  They were originally scheduled to be closed from February until the beginning of March.  Due to unforeseen problems the project is ongoing and they are requesting to remain closed until necessary repairs are made.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to grant the above license and Selectman Rushforth seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Gift - The Board accepted a check for $809.50 from Mark Investments as a gift.  The money will be used to cover legal expenses rendered by Kopelman & Paige in reference to the Site 101 Walgreen’s Pharmacy Project.

Gift - A check for $1,000.00 will be accepted as a gift to the Plymouth Police Department.  The check is from the Walmart Foundation.

PUBLIC HEARING – COURT STREET BISTRO

A public hearing was held to consider an application for a new annual alcohol restaurant liquor license for GLBR, Inc. d/b/a The Colonial Tavern, 2nd floor.

PUBLIC HEARING (continued)

Mr. George Marinos, Manager, explained to the Board that he wanted to expand the business to upstairs and have his name on the license only for liability reasons.

Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that because of the reputation of the Marinos Family’s reputation he would moved this license.  Selectman Rushforth seconded. Voted 4-0-1, approved. Selectman Lombard abstained.

AFFORDABLE HOUSING PLAN

Valerie Massard, Town Planner, explained that she and the Affordable Housing Committee put together an outline on the Affordable Housing Plan.  Ms. Massard explained that every indicator shows that the availability of affordable housing in Plymouth will continue to drop unless proactive measures are taken.  

Ms. Massard explained that there is a need for rental housing, especially for the community workforce and for single-person households.  The majority of homes purchased by first-time homebuyers in the Town of Plymouth since 2000 have been by households with more than one wage earner.  Ms. Massard said that there is a disproportionate amount of Plymouth seniors who still own homes but find it difficult to maintain, financially and physically.

Ms. Massard explained that the next step will be to meet with the ad hoc affordable housing group on May 12, 2004 at 7:00 p.m.  They will pull together final figures and numbers and edit the executive summary.  Then, they will hold a public comment hearing and submit the Plan to the State for approval. 

Mr. Roger Goguen, Chairman of the Affordable Housing Committee, thanked the Board for allowing them to speak and also thanked Valerie Massard for all her help and work with this plan.  

Chairman Tavares asked the Committee to return to the Board after their public hearing. 

BALLOT QUESTION #1

An open discussion regarding question #1 was placed on the agenda.  Ten (10) minutes was given to speak from the pro-mayor side and also 10 minutes were given to those in opposition to the Charter.

BALLOT QUESTION #1 (continued)

Several people spoke in opposition referring to the fact that this particular mayoral form of government gave too much power to one person.  They stated that the mayor could make all decisions regarding bylaws and the Town of Plymouth.  Also mentioned was the fact that any resident of Plymouth was eligible regardless of their education or professionalism.  Additionally, it was said, the first term of the mayor would be 5 years, much to long for a first term, in case any issues arose with this individual.

Included in the comments mentioned was the issue that with a mayor, our taxes would decrease.  Compiled data showed this to be inconsistent with the Towns of Weymouth and Quincy after they went to a mayoral form of government.

Lastly, data showed that Plymouth is an extremely strong town with its current government and AA2 rating; a higher rating than either Quincy or Weymouth.

The speakers urged the residents of Plymouth to vote NO on question #1.

Selectman Lombard spoke in favor of question #1 because he felt to oppose it, would be self-serving and in conflict.  Therefore, he will abstain on a vote of from the Selectmen.

Selectman Rushforth motioned to go on record against question #1.  Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0-1 approved.  Selectmen Lombard abstained.

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS/LETTERS

Sinkhole – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked staff to inform the DPW of the sinkhole at 507 Long Pond Road.

Letter from DPW – Selectman Lombard questioned the letter from the DPW mentioning landfills.  Selectman Lombard explained that we no longer have landfills.  Mr. Sylvia explained that this memo was regarding the dump sticker fees, specifically the reduction in price after the first one.

Thank You – Selectman Quintal thanked all those who took to his message at last week’s Board meeting.

Thank You – Selectman Rushforth thanked all of the residents who voted for him in the past two elections.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk  
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